MEETING MINUTES
June 8, 2021
5:02 p.m.
Donald Bosworth made a motion to open the meeting.




Seconded by Daniel Bosworth



Motion Passes
Present:
Richard Clark, Chairman



Daniel O. Bosworth, Jr., Clerk


Donald Bosworth
Keith Swanson, Superintendent


Kathleen O’Neil, Administrative Assistant 
Meeting Minutes

Donald Bosworth made a motion to approve the meeting minutes from May 13, 2021, as written.  Second by Daniel Bosworth.







Motion Passes
Water Service - 115 Elm Street

Mr. Alan Rand was in attendance.  Keith stated that this property was sold to Alan Rand from his father-in-law, Skip Merrick.  When the water service was installed at this property in 2013, Mr. Merrick told the Water Department employees where to put the water line in order to avoid a large ledge.  This meant installing the water line approximately 15-feet on the adjoining property owned by Mr. Merrick.  The curb stop is 15-20-feet off the street.  Mr. Rand was not present when the water service was installed but knew it was not on his land from day one.  

Mr. Rand is upset that he must pay for a new service when he has already done that.  He will also have to hire another contractor to bring the water line into the house.  Keith asked Mr. Rand why he did not complain at the time of the original installation.  Mr. Rand said because now he is selling the property and it has become an issue.  Mr. Rand said the Water Department is not standing by its actions.  Much discussion was had about the existing issues created by the ledge in the front of this property.

5:12 p.m.  Town Counsel, Larry Mayo arrived at the meeting.

Dick recapped the situation and asked Mr. Mayo his advice on this issue.  Mr. Rand added his thoughts.  Keith added some additional history.
Keith would like the existing service disconnected and abandoned.  He would like to charge for a saddle service and materials that will cost approximately $400.  Mr. Rand demands that he be charged the same price the Water Department pays.  Dick agreed. Keith expressed his concern with setting a precedence.  Mr. Rand’s contractor will do all the digging and expose the main.  The Water Department will only tap the line.
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Discussion – Pine Street North
Alan Dias and Valerie Hammaberg were in attendance.  Ms. Hammaberg would like to get a new water service on her lot on Pine Street North.  The Chairman explained that Town Counsel was brought into tonight’s meeting to ensure that nothing is agreed to out of regulations. Ms. Hammaberg said right now she can only build a one-to-two-bedroom home with a drinking well.  With town water she could build a three-bedroom home.

Alan Dias recapped the issue for Mr. Mayo using the original plan and an engineered plan that he recently submitted to the Conservation Commission.  The big question is, if the existing 2-inch service is sufficient to service an additional home.  Dick asked if Ms. Hammaberg has a right to tap into the service without permission from the contractor who installed it.
Mr. Mayo asked how Mr. Dias was able to traverse all these private properties.  Mr. Dias said the neighborhood is a 1888 subdivision with covenants.  Mr. Dias believes he has certain rights to use it.  Mr. Mayo explained that a landowner owns to the center of the road.  Mr. Dias said that is not true because Jacob Wilbur still owns the subdivision, so derelicts provisions do not apply.  Mr. Mayo advised that Mr. Dias and Ms. Hammaberg come up to a private agreement between themselves.  
Dick said he wants to make sure the board does not do any unlawful or unethical.  Mr. Mayo said its private property, so it does not really relate to them.  Dick asked who will be responsible to fix the water line when it breaks in the future long after everyone in the room is no longer around.  Mr. Mayo said its similar to plowing private ways; the town usually ends up taking care of it.  That is just his practical thoughts on the subject; not the law.  Mr. Mayo said the board can establish standards to say the department will fix it or not fix it.  It is completely up to them.  

The Board said they do not have a problem with a deal being struck between Mr. Dias and Ms. Hammaberg.  Mayo said it is purely a private endeavor.  

Request for Abatement – A2-11 Lydon Lane - Sims

The Tax Collector received a request for abatement for a water bill because the homeowner claims the water is discolored.  The Tax Collector send the request back to the homeowner with a note stating she would forward the request on to the Water Department.  The Administrative Assistant stated that this is the same homeowner that requested and was given a partial abatement during the last billing cycle.  

Keith said the entire Halifax Meadows complex was flushed before and after the town-wide flushing was done.  The Board has denied this request.

Discolored Water Concerns 

The Administrative Assistant stated that the Board needs to schedule a meeting date to meet with the customer base that is concerned about discolored water issues in town.  Dick said a date is still uncertain until a new Superintendent is hired.  
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Chairman Concerns
Dick showed the Board a copy of the daily log for the treatment plant and explained the chlorine amounts used during the first couple of weeks of May 2021.  Dick asked Keith why the two operators are not raising the alarm about low chlorine days.  Dick said if no chlorine is being used, we are sending out dirty water.  Keith said he does not agree.  Dick has serious issues right now.  How are we flushing hydrants throughout the town in thirty hours?  Why is flushing being done at 5:30 p.m. when everyone is making dinner and showering; etc.?  Why is the staff done flushing by 7:30 p.m. when it should be starting at that time?  Keith responded that it is a water supply issue.  Dick responded that is due to flushing is during the busiest time of day.  
Dick questioned why Keith did not add another week of flushing to make sure the town was thoroughly flushed?  Dick said there is no way to properly flush the entire town in thirty hours when twenty-five years ago it took forty hours and there were a lot less hydrants.  Dick pulled out the flushing program prepared by Tata & Howard that the town spent a lot of money on.  Dick said this program needs to be followed and flushing needs to be done between 7 p.m. and midnight, twice a year.  

Dick also said that someone inquired about applying for the Superintendent position and was told by Keith not to bother because of the current situation here.  Dick said this person did not end up applying.  Keith said he has a feeling he knows who Dick is referring to and stated that he was asked if Halifax is as bad as the town, he currently works in.  Keith responded that it probably is.
Executive Session

6:35 p.m. 
Donald Bosworth made a motion to suspend the regular meeting and enter into Executive Session to discuss the applicants for the Superintendent position.





Seconded by Daniel Bosworth
 



Motion Passes
6:50 p.m. 
Donald Bosworth made a motion to resume the regular meeting.



Seconded by Daniel Bosworth
 



Motion Passes
Union Negotiations
Dick stated that the current proposed union contract provides nothing for the Administrative Assistant.  She will lose over $500 annually by being part of this union.  Keith stated that the contractor who creates and submits our Consumer Confidence Report can no longer do the job.  The contractor has been paid $850 annually for this job.  The Administrative Assistant is proposing including a $750 stipend in the contract for her to do this job each year on behalf of the department.  Keith fully supports this idea and believes we should call it a “special report stipend.”  The Board agrees and will bring it up at tonight’s negotiation talks with the Board of Selectmen.  

Adjournment
7:00 p.m. 
Donald Bosworth made a motion to adjourn.




Seconded by Daniel Bosworth
 



Motion Passes
Approved, 
______​​​​​_____________________
